
MINUTES

Commission on Courts of Limited Jurisdiction (COCOLJ)
Helena, MT
November 9, 2018
Members Present:  Hon. Perry Miller, Hon. Larry Carver, Hon. Holly Frederickson, Hon. Bob Wood, Hon. Jim Rice, Hon. Jessie Connolly, MaryAnn Ries, Peggy Tonon, and Peter Ohman.
Members Participating Via Telephone or Video:  Hon. Heidi Ulbricht, Tina Reinicke, and Charlie Harball.  
Members Absent:  Hon. Steve Fagenstrom 
Staff Present:  Shauna Ryan 
Guests: Sarah Garcia, Michele Snowberger and Lisa Wanke
Judge Miller called the meeting to order at 8:30 a.m.   
PUBLIC COMMENT:    None.
OLD BUSINESS: 
Minutes 
The minutes from the meeting on August 17, 2018, were reviewed.  Shauna Ryan noted that there was an incorrect date.  Judge Carver moved that the minutes be approved as amended.  MaryAnn Ries seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.
2018 Certification Conference – Update
Shauna Ryan reported that there’s been one change regarding the presenters.  Stuart Segrest sent an email at the end of October indicating that he was no longer available to present due to a scheduling conflict before the Ninth Circuit.  Shauna contacted Chris Tweeten - who has taught constitutional law at past conferences - and he agreed to present again at the upcoming conference in Fairmont.
Judge Carver wanted to clarify what books would be allowed during the certification test.  In the past we’ve only allowed the COLJ conference binder, the MRE, and the Law Enforcement Reference Guide.  However, Judge Carver has had several judges ask him about using the Rules of Civil Procedure (Title 25, MCA).  

Judge Carver moved that the following books be allowed during the test:  Montana Rules of Evidence, the COLJ Certification Conference book, the Law Enforcement Reference Guide and the Rules of Civil Procedure (Title 25, MCA).  Aside from the electronic device being used to take the test, no other electronic devices will be allowed during the test.  Judge Wood seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  
Bond Book
This matter arose from the Commission’s concerns at the August meeting regarding the Court’s failure to date to issue the bond book.  Justice Rice took the Commission’s concerns back to the Court.  The Court had its reasons for being reticent about wanting to endorse it considering the new policy advancements by the legislature regarding reducing the number of people in jail, diversion programs, and similar things happening along those lines.  The Court did not want to appear to be mandating particular levels of bonds for crimes and detention.  After some discussion, the Court agreed that the bond book does more good than it does harm in that it serves as a teaching tool and a guide to the courts.  Justice Rice indicated that the latest word is that the Court is going to endorse the bond book with some prefatory language that cautions folks that the amounts listed are not necessarily applicable in every case, and that they want the judges to be sensitive to all the issues at hand.  Judge Carver commented that he and other presenters have told the judges repeatedly that it’s just a guideline – it’s not cut in stone.  The courts must use discretion dependent on the case before them.  It’s a guideline and guideline only.  MaryAnn Ries reported that she and Peter Ohman were part of the Sentencing Commission.  One of the primary concerns of that Commission was attempting to keep things somewhat uniform across the state.  The bond book is a great place to start.  The Commission thanked Justice Rice for addressing the matter with the Court. 
MMA Banquet - Update

Judge Connolly reported that the banquet will be held in Fairmont.  Judge Connolly had not yet followed up with Judge Knisely about the ABA’s offer to host a reception of some sort during the conference.  The Commission thought the reception may be better attended at the spring conference.  Judge Connolly agreed to follow up with Judge Knisely and suggest that the ABA may want to host something during the spring conference if they are still interested.  

Benchbook Update/Forms Approval

Judge Frederickson handed out the Partner/Family Member Assault Section packet and the General Glossary packet.  These are the last of the forms that need approval.  Judge Carver moved that the PFMA section be approved as submitted.  Peggy Tonon seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  Judge Carver moved that the General Glossary no longer be included in the benchbook.  Judge Frederickson seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.   Judge Frederickson will send a copy of everything on a flash drive to Kevin Cook to put up on the Courts website.  She is hopeful it will be up and accessible by the first of the year.  
NEW BUSINESS:
Concerns re: driver’s license suspension process

Sarah Garcia, Administrator for the Motor Vehicle Division, thanked the Commission for allowing her time on the Commission’s agenda.  She is aware there are some issues between the courts and the Motor Vehicle Division.  Sarah brought Michele Snowberger and Lisa Wanke from MVD with her to address questions as well.  
Judge Miller wanted to voice the judges’ concerns before turning the discussion over to Michele Snowberger.  He wants to figure out how the judges can work with the MVD to help resolve the excessive delay in driver’s license suspensions and reinstatements.  

Michele stated they are severely behind on the failure to appear and failure to comply suspensions – 29 weeks to be exact.  However, they are current on the reinstatements.  They have some issues with dismissing deferred impositions – it’s not because they are not current on them – but they may have missed some.  Ms. Snowberger dispersed a handout which shows where they are with the failure to appear and failure to comply suspensions.  In 2002, there were 14,000 suspensions; last year they processed 42,000.  There has been a definite move upwards.  The increases have come due to statutory changes.  They originally only processed failure to appear for traffic offenses.  In 2009, 46-18-201, MCA, went into effect which in turn impacted MVD.  It was the policy of MVD not to accept the suspensions if they were not Title 61 or Title 45.  We did not accept any city ordinance violations or FWP violations.  We reviewed the policy and agreed to start accepting those tickets too.  They saw a huge increase in the numbers of the failure to comply suspensions.  MVD has not received additional staff.  They have the same number of staff that they did back in 2002.  Every time there is increased workload, they are performing it with the same number of staff.  They do look for ways to be more efficient.  The courts used to fax the suspension notices to MVD.  MVD then agreed to accept them via email.  Now the courts are uploading the notices through FullCourt, the clerks pull all those documents into SharePoint, and MVD pulls the documents from that site twice a day.  It’s electronic in that no one is mailing paper, but it’s not electronic in the sense that they still must look at every piece of paper, find the defendant and manually enter the information into the system.  MVD has brought in two temporary workers to help get them caught up with suspensions and they are making progress.  Sarah added that they are also offering Saturday comp time/overtime and after hours to staff as an additional incentive.  Michelle requested that if the courts are changing anything once the electronic disposition is originally sent to MVD that they send a manual disposition.  If the court goes from entering “guilty” or “bond forfeited” and then the defendant appears and wants to plead “not guilty”, the courts need to send a manual disposition – not electronic – to the MVD.  Michelle was concerned about the “dismissed deferred” ticket issues as it seems to be more widespread that she was aware.  
Tina Reinicke asked if Michelle could issue something in writing or somehow communicate to the courts about the steps that need to be followed in particular cases – specifically when they need to send manual dispositions.  Sarah Garcia said currently communication goes out to the county treasurers each week about MVD issues – most of the communication is regarding system changes and addresses any changes that are being done in the way that MVD is handling things on the vehicle side.  They also initiate monthly calls with the treasurers – drafting the agendas based on the treasurers’ input.  Anyone who wants to call in then can join. Sarah suggested doing something similar for the courts.  If we established some ongoing communication and information sharing among the courts and MVD, positive changes would likely occur.  Tina thinks if there’s increased communication right away then things will get better for both sides.  Michelle suggested working together with Shauna, Tina, and Lisa Mader to come up with the best mechanism to get the communication out to everyone.   
Peggy Tonon summarized the two solutions discussed during the meeting:

1) Improve communication between MVD and the courts by implementing a monthly or bi-weekly newsletter/memo to the judges and clerks; and 
2) Continue with the electronic improvements currently in process. 
Change in Rule 14 of the Uniform Rules for the Justice and City Courts

Justice Baker approached Justice Rice about some recent statute changes made during the 2017 legislative session regarding LLC’s that permit a member of an LLC with a majority interest to represent that entity in court.  Justice Rice thought a rule change to reflect the statutory changes would be helpful.  Judge Miller said the rule states all LLC’s and corporations should be represented by counsel.  Judge Carver clarified that Rule 14 says a party may represent oneself or be represented by counsel.  No representation can be made on behalf of a party by another person except an attorney duly licensed in the state of Montana.   The rule needs to catch up with the statutes now and reflect the ability of the lay people to represent the entity.   
Justice Rice agreed to draft some language to circulate and review at the next Commission meeting.  Once the Commission has approved the change, it can be sent to the Court for final approval.  
Request for Temporary Waiver of Training for New Judge

Hon. Richard Gibson:  Judge Carver moved to approve the waiver committee’s recommendation.  MaryAnn Ries seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  

Request for Waiver of Training for Fall 2018 Conference

Hon. Donna Marsh, Hon. Fran Fleckenstein, Hon. Donald Neese, Hon. Mark Sullivan, Hon. Dennis Giulio, Hon. Debra Williams, Hon. Bob Wood, Hon. Ed Williamson, Hon. Leroy Not Afraid, Hon. Amber Schoenrock, Hon. Paula Wildman, Hon. Kathleen Brandis, and Hon. Colleen Herrington:  Judge Carver moved to approve the waiver committee’s recommendations.  MaryAnn Ries seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  
Curriculum for Spring 2019

The Commission drafted an agenda for the spring conference in Butte.  Shauna Ryan will begin contacting presenters after the certification conference.  

Meeting Adjourned:  The meeting adjourned at 12:45 p.m.      
Next Meeting Date:  The next meeting will be December 2, 2018, at 1:00 p.m. in Fairmont Hot Springs.     
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